

## A Shaky Foundation

# The Myth of Authoritarian Stability in the Middle East

By Jon Hoffman

### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

merican foreign policy in the Middle East is based on a myth. For decades, policymakers have worked to prop up Middle Eastern autocracies out of the belief that they serve as the only bulwark against chaos and threats to American interests in the region. This approach gets things backward. Rather than being the solution to the region's various problems, these actors are responsible for producing and exacerbating the greatest underlying problems in the region, and a blank check from Washington allows them to act with impunity both at home and abroad. Accordingly, U.S. foreign policy in the Middle East is in desperate need of an overhaul.

The Biden administration has presented a new logic to justify these partnerships: competition with Russia and China. The argument holds that the Middle East is a critical theater for great power competition, and partnerships with Arab dictatorships are an advantage in that competition. But this and all other arguments often cited to justify U.S. support for these actors are unsound. Instead of representing essential partners needed to counterbalance Russia or China or advance other perceived interests, these governments best embody a sunk investment at a time when the United States is already strapped for resources. The United States should end its overly militarized approach to the Middle East, abandoning its failed partnerships with regional autocrats.



### INTRODUCTION

U.S. foreign policy in the Middle East is built on a myth. For decades, policymakers have put faith in the belief that authoritarian governments are the only viable upholders of stability and order in the Middle East. This account gets things backward. These regimes' own policies produce and reinforce many of the region's most important problems, tensions, and grievances. Crediting the myth of authoritarian stability has led the United States to shower select autocratic actors in the region with tremendous amounts of military aid, advanced weaponry, diplomatic cover, intelligence assistance, and more. Indeed, the Middle East—specifically U.S. partners—receives more military aid and weapons sales than any other region on Earth.<sup>1</sup>

"Middle East autocracies' own policies produce and reinforce many of the region's most important problems, tensions, and grievances."

The strategic justifications for these partnerships—and the massive amounts of monetary, military, and diplomatic support spent by the United States—have traditionally included the importance of the region's oil supplies and maritime routes, countering transnational terrorism, and preventing the emergence of a regional hegemon that is hostile to America.<sup>2</sup> This traditional reasoning has been challenged by a number of recent analyses questioning America's expansive regional footprint and whether it is needed to advance these objectives.<sup>3</sup> In recent policy debates, including those inside the Biden administration, the driving rationale for remaining at the center of Middle East politics and security has been the return of great power competition. Proponents of this view argue that the United States must maintain close relations with regional autocracies in order to stave off instability and keep Middle Eastern states from turning to Moscow or Beijing.

This paper challenges the myth of authoritarian stability and the idea that these partnerships are advantageous for the United States. The first section examines the evolution of American support for Middle Eastern autocracies from the 20th century through the Biden administration. The second section shows the logic underpinning the U.S. alignment with autocratic regimes in the region. The third section shows the flaws in such a strategy, including competition with Russia or China, or both. The final section suggests changes that policymakers could make to move away from empowering autocracies in the region.

### THE LOGIC OF SUPPORTING AUTHORITARIAN REGIMES

Arguments in favor of supporting authoritarian regimes in the Middle East have taken many forms, but the underlying logic has remained relatively constant: that autocrats are the only actors capable of imposing order, working with Washington, and upholding American primacy in a region that is inherently unstable. During the Cold War, cooperation with such autocrats was deemed necessary in order to prevent Soviet encroachment and sustain the free flow of oil out of the region. After the 9/11 terrorist attacks and collapse of Iraq due to the U.S. invasion in 2003, support for these autocrats was viewed as essential in order to combat global terrorism. After the 2011 Arab uprisings, surviving autocrats were depicted as the only forces capable of reestablishing order following the rise of ISIS and state disintegration in Syria, Yemen, and Libya. Now continued support for these autocracies is portrayed as a way to maintain geopolitical dominance in a region being tested by a resurgent Russia and rising China. Although they may not share our values, so the thinking goes, Middle East autocrats are the actors most capable of advancing Washington's strategic interests in a "complicated" region.

The pro-authoritarian approach in the Middle East also has its roots in essentialist assumptions regarding the compatibility between Arabs, Islam, and democracy. Assertions that Arabs in the Middle East are "not ready for democracy" have been repeated throughout Western academic and policy circles for decades. For example, following the eruption of the 2011 Arab uprisings, the late influential scholar Bernard Lewis stated that democracy is "a political concept that has no history, no record whatever in the Arab, Islamic world . . . they are simply not ready for free and fair elections." Not surprisingly, autocratic governments in the Middle East advance similar narratives to the West in order to present themselves

as the only ones capable of governance and to justify their absolute control. Western misunderstandings of Islam and Islamism also play a critical role here. A common justification for authoritarianism in the Middle East is that if citizens were to have the right to vote, they would immediately elect anti-Western Islamists to power and, once in power, those Islamists would eliminate democratic processes via what the U.S. government famously referred to as "one person, one vote, one time." Therefore, according to this perspective, in order to best preserve American interests Washington should remain committed to purportedly pro-Western autocrats who will prevent such forces from rising to power.

According to this logic, although these autocrats may not be ideal partners, they represent the only actors capable of maintaining order in the Middle East and advancing policies consistent with the interests of the United States. For decades, these assumptions have been reproduced by commentary and lobbying designed to sustain status quo policies.<sup>8</sup>

# U.S. SUPPORT FOR MIDDLE EASTERN AUTOCRACIES: FROM THE COLD WAR TO TODAY

Western support for autocracy in the Middle East is not new. Imperial and colonial powers drew the map of the modern Middle East, fragmenting the region and keeping its governments dependent on external support. European colonialists—especially following World War I and the dissolution of the Ottoman Empire—imposed largely artificial territorial boundaries. At the same time, they also created and buttressed authoritarian regimes and institutions that "persisted in the post-dependence period and were used to maintain control over populations, such as the military and bureaucracy." Following World War II, European dominance in the Middle East gave way to elites from a rising America who, as one leading scholar put it, "saw themselves as successors to the Pax Britannica" and began "rearranging the remnants of the old European empires into an American-styled world order."11

As the Cold War accelerated, Washington and Moscow competed for regional influence and client states, worsening regional conflicts and undermining attempts at democracy.<sup>12</sup> During this period, the United States focused on opposing communism, securing the region's oil supplies and trade

routes, and protecting Israel. In pursuit of these objectives, Washington built strong relationships with various autocratic actors in the Middle East, whom they increasingly perceived as the best guarantors of their interests. Although the objective of combatting communism disappeared following the collapse of the Soviet Union, the United States continued to foster divisions in the region, and the other two objectives—oil and Israel—remained essentially the same.

"As the threat of transnational terrorism overwhelmed other objectives, Arab autocracies seized the opportunity to present themselves as the only forces capable of countering threats from the region."

After the collapse of the Soviet Union, Washington embarked on a grand strategy rooted in primacy, and the Middle East became ground zero for the broader liberal hegemonic project.<sup>13</sup> In attempting to preserve the status quo, the United States has co-opted regional authoritarian states through a series of patron-client networks.<sup>14</sup>

The United States dramatically increased its military involvement in the region when it undertook two wars in Iraq (1991 and 2003) and the Global War on Terror following the September 11, 2001, terrorist attacks. Beyond its unparalleled military dominance in the Middle East, American planners provided substantial amounts of advanced weaponry, intelligence support, and diplomatic cover to partner governments in the region.

As the threat of transnational terrorism overwhelmed other objectives, these governments seized the opportunity to present themselves as the only forces capable of countering threats from the region, exploiting American misconceptions of Islam and neglecting how the policies pursued by these governments served to manufacture many of the region's grievances. When the Arab uprisings erupted in 2011 and threatened to dislodge the autocrats upon which the United States had rooted its regional policy, Washington viewed the prospect of political change—specifically in contexts where its partners were threatened—as a threat to

American interests. The U.S. government has sought a return to the status quo ever since, using both direct and indirect means of counterrevolution.<sup>16</sup>

Postwar state collapse in places such as Syria, Yemen, and Libya—coupled with the emergence of ISIS—further solidified America's autocracy-centered approach to the Middle East. When former president Donald Trump took office in in 2017, he doubled down on the two foundational pillars of Middle East policy and sought to more formally merge them via the so-called "Abraham Accords." The Biden administration's approach to the region has likewise been one of continuity as opposed to change.

### Biden's New Rationale: Great Power Competition

As Washington has settled on competition with Russia and China as the new organizing principle of its foreign policy, that logic is now one of the most commonly cited reasons for continued deep U.S. engagement in the Middle East. The Pentagon has raised concern over the expanding regional presence of both countries, <sup>18</sup> and Washington has increasingly pressured its regional partners regarding their engagements with Moscow and Beijing, albeit to little avail. <sup>19</sup>

Senior officials, such as General Kenneth McKenzie Jr., former head of U.S. Central Command, have stressed that ongoing and increased arms sales to regional partners are necessary to keep these governments from turning to other great powers.<sup>20</sup> Brett McGurk, the current White House Coordinator for the Middle East and North Africa, argues that partnerships with Arab autocracies provide the United States with a "unique comparative advantage" over U.S. competitors in the region. 21 The messaging of these officials strikes a common theme: the more the United States pulls away from the Middle East and our regional partners, the more Russia and China will seek to fill the void. America's regional partners have expressed the logic of a hostage-taker, emphasizing that without continued strong support from the United States, they may need to turn elsewhere.<sup>22</sup>

Without a doubt, both Russia and China have considerably expanded their presence in the Middle East during the past decade. <sup>23</sup> Yet neither Russia nor China is capable of filling an American "void" in the Middle East, nor do they

desire to. As I have argued elsewhere, "Moscow and Beijing have not outright challenged the U.S.-led security order in the region, because they benefit from it: it has provided the security umbrella for them to become more involved in the region without having to assume the costs of physically protecting their interests."<sup>24</sup>

Russia and China are opportunists in the Middle East, and neither of them is able or willing to build a new political and security order in the region. As the American experience in the Middle East has shown, an external hegemon attempting to maintain a regional order requires an enormous amount of political, economic, and military resources, and still runs a high risk of failure. Both Russia and China are facing considerable economic troubles at home, particularly Moscow after its disastrous invasion of neighboring Ukraine. Moscow and Beijing are also undermined by the authoritarian nature of their own governments, needing to dedicate vast amounts of resources to police the state internally to maintain their own authority.

"Russia and China are opportunists in the Middle East, and neither of them is able or willing to build a new political and security order in the region."

Moreover, many of the advances Russia and China have made in the Middle East are due to their limited, compartmentalized foreign policies in the region. These countries have profited from their ability to refrain from taking sides in the region's many geopolitical competitions. That privilege would likely end if the region's security guarantor, the United States, abdicated. In short, Russia and China are probably too constrained and too prudent to attempt to replace the United States in the Middle East.

Given that neither Russia nor China has the capability or will to uphold a particular political or security order in the Middle East, Moscow and Beijing would have little choice but to continue their relatively passive approach to the region in the absence of direct American presence. Because they are likely both unable and unwilling to devote substantial resources to the Middle East, Russia and China would remain

wary of being dragged into the region's various troubles, in a manner the United States has for more than two decades, which has proven to be very costly and counterproductive. Moscow and Beijing are far more concerned with domestic issues and political developments in their own regions, and would have to forgo regional ventures that either required the dedication of significant resources or risked entrapping themselves in Middle East geopolitics.

"The defiance of U.S. requests regarding oil production illustrates the limited benefits that accrue to Washington in return for its defense of Arab autocracies. OPEC+ should rethink its approach."

States within the region are well aware of the limitations facing Russia and China and do not view them as viable alternatives to Washington. Instead, they have sought to manipulate the great power competition concept in order to advance their own strategic objectives. <sup>26</sup> Indeed, America's autocratic partners in the region have cultivated Washington's anxiety about losing its position relative to Russia or China, resulting in a type of "reverse leverage." Although this approach is not new, the behavior of several U.S. partners following Russia's invasion of Ukraine have been telling. <sup>28</sup>

First was the decision by the United Arab Emirates (UAE) to abstain—alongside China and India—from a UN Security Council draft resolution condemning Moscow's invasion of Ukraine. Anwar Gargash, former minister of state for foreign affairs and current adviser to Emirati leadership, explained that the UAE will not take sides in the conflict, stating that it would "only lead to more violence." Abdulkhaleq Abdulla, an Emirati academic, stated that this is evidence that the UAE should not be "projected as a puppet of the United States anymore." In return for their abstention, Russia joined with the UAE in a UN Security Council vote to designate Yemen's Houthi movement as a terrorist organization. Abortly following Abu Dhabi's abstention, Russia's ministry of foreign affairs highlighted its strong relationship with the UAE.

The UAE did an about-face shortly thereafter and voted in the UN General Assembly to condemn Russia's invasion, but that was likely due to the outpouring of global support for Ukraine and the realization that this would not be a quick military victory for Moscow. <sup>33</sup> In a March visit to Moscow, the UAE's foreign minister expressed his desire to continue cooperation with Russia on energy-related matters, which has continued unabated. <sup>34</sup>

America's Middle East partners have also balked at Washington's requests for them to increase oil output as prices skyrocket globally. Saudi and Emirati leaders reportedly declined calls with President Biden earlier in the year, signaling that they will not help with rising oil prices unless Washington grants them concessions, such as more support for their military campaign in Yemen. 35 In fact, Saudi Arabia has more than doubled its imports of discounted and sanctioned Russian oil in the second quarter of this year so that it can use this fuel domestically while selling its own oil at higher prices internationally.<sup>36</sup> The oil conglomerate OPEC+ did recently increase oil output by a minuscule amount after Dhahran-based producer Saudi Aramco reported a massive profit of 90 percent, but this increase in production only represents 0.1 percent of global demand.<sup>37</sup> However, OPEC+ has now announced that it intends to dramatically slash oil production by 2 million barrels per day, resulting in a congressional outcry against Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and the OPEC+ oil cartel.<sup>38</sup> This defiance of U.S. requests illustrates the limited benefits that accrue to Washington in return for its defense of Arab autocracies. It should rethink its approach.

Amid tensions with Washington, Saudi Arabia invited Chinese president Xi Jinping to visit Riyadh shortly after it was rumored that the kingdom had been in talks with Beijing to accept Chinese yuan instead of U.S. dollars for oil sales, despite the practical unlikelihood of such a move.<sup>39</sup> President Xi is expected to visit Saudi Arabia soon, which was announced shortly after Saudi Aramco signed an agreement with Chinese oil giant Sinopec, which charted plans for further cooperation and for the construction of a new manufacturing hub in eastern Saudi Arabia. 40 Additionally, as Russia's many oligarchs are facing waves of sanctions coming from the West, they have increasingly attempted to shift their money and assets to the UAE in order to avoid such sanctions. 41 Russian officials and businessmen close to Vladimir Putin already maintain considerable assets in the UAE, which has so far refused to enforce sanctions. 42

The blank checks given to these Middle East autocrats by the United States have been predicated on the false notion that these partnerships are inherently necessary for the advancement of American interests. However, for all of the resources the United States has pumped into the Middle East under the assumption that its partners provide something of value in return, recent events suggest policymakers have instead been exacerbating the sources of instability across the region while undermining our strategic interests.

### THE MYTH OF AUTHORITARIAN STABILITY

The pursuit of authoritarian stability has guided U.S. foreign policy in the Middle East since the earliest days of the Cold War, but its logic is flawed. It is a failed approach that has not served to make the region more secure. In fact, the opposite is true: autocracies are inherently unstable due to the illegitimate nature of their rule. Autocrats are loyal only to themselves and are accountable to no one. While from the outside they may appear stable due to fierce repressive tactics and strategies of cooptation designed to discourage dissent, such an illusion masks the widespread societal tensions and grievances until they burst to the forefront. Middle East autocrats present a distorted reality to Washington-and the West more generally—depicting themselves as the only viable upholders of "stability" and "order" in the Middle East despite their own policies producing and reinforcing many of the region's underlying problems. This false dichotomy either autocrats or chaos—is not consistent with the widespread support for democracy, freedoms, and positive change throughout the Middle East. 43

Authoritarian states are well known to build less reliable and durable alliances, and tend to have less professional and competent militaries due to these forces often being focused on policing the populace internally and undermined by the autocratic rulers themselves via various "coup proofing" strategies. 44 Washington's autocratic partners often directly undermine American regional interests by pursuing policies that are directly at odds with those of the United States, such as supporting Salafi-jihadi organizations, sabotaging Washington's diplomatic efforts in the region, and engaging in military interventions and proxy conflicts across the Middle East. 45 Moreover, these autocrats have increasingly

sought to advance their objectives within America by illegal means, including efforts by the UAE to illegally lobby the Trump administration, Saudi Arabia operating spies working for Twitter within the states, retired general and former Brookings Institution president John Allen being accused of illegally lobbying on behalf of Qatar, and the UAE courting former U.S. intelligence operatives to hack various computer networks within the United States. 46

"The blank checks given to Middle East autocrats by the United States have been predicated on the false notion that these partnerships are inherently necessary for the advancement of American interests."

A regional order built around such autocratic actors and that must be upheld via constant fierce repression—is bound to be unstable in the long term. Concerned solely with regime preservation and power projection (which is often used as a mechanism to buttress the former), the authoritarian governments in the Middle East are responsible for the region's political, economic, and social underdevelopment. This is because they have built political and economic structures engineered solely to further the interests of a narrow elite, coupled with tactics designed to limit the freedom to express dissent, mobilize, and so on. 47 Policies are not directed toward advancing the welfare of citizens, but rather are crafted to buttress the authority and control of the regime while preventing the emergence of alternative power centers. With the backing of the world's dominant power—the United States—these autocrats face no incentives to negotiate or reduce tensions with domestic opposition or foreign adversaries. Although these autocrats present themselves as solutions to the region's various problems, they are the primary cause.

The prevailing order in the Middle East is artificial, upheld only via exclusion, intense repression, and security guarantees from the United States. Washington's continuous support for such an order—and the autocrats who dominate it—has resulted in a vicious cycle: by committing itself to

the root of regional instability, the United States repeatedly finds itself having to confront challenges that are largely the product of its own presence and policies in the Middle East. A foreign policy in the Middle East that divorces itself from supporting these autocratic actors would be able to engage the region solely from a perspective of American interests.

America's autocratic partners in the Middle East are not only some of the worst human rights abusers, 48 but many of them are also aggressive outside their own borders. 49 Such actions fuel the grievances that lead to unrest and prolong ongoing conflicts in the region. Staunch support from the United States allows these governments to act with impunity both at home and abroad, fueling anti-Americanism among the people of the region who see Washington's embrace of these autocrats as support for their oppression. At home, these autocrats have been able to rely on ruthless tactics, having "little incentive to share power and resources with domestic enemies for peace when the most powerful hegemon in world history, the United States, all but guaranteed their existence through the provision of diplomatic, economic, and military assistance."50 Abroad, these autocrats have been emboldened in their belligerence, confident that they will remain shielded by the United States from the consequences of such reckless behavior. Instead of stabilizing the region in a manner conducive to U.S. interests, America's overbearing presence and policies embracing these autocrats have done the opposite.

"Biden's Middle East policies stand in direct opposition to his rhetoric: he is continuing the flawed strategies of his predecessors by embracing regional autocrats."

So long as the United States continues indulging such actors, it will further exacerbate the region's greatest divide: that between these long-standing autocratic regimes and the people they rule over. <sup>51</sup> This divide, which shook the region and world in 2011, has only intensified in the past decade as Middle East autocrats have sought to deepen their grasp on power by doubling down on repressive and exclusionary tactics while fueling the grievances that led to

the eruption of mass mobilization. The myth of authoritarian stability they present is a façade, sowing the seeds of regional unrest that continue to have widespread regional—and even global—implications.

### **MOVING FORWARD**

While campaigning for the presidency in 2020, Joe Biden vowed to lead with diplomacy in the region as opposed to military force. He criticized Saudi Arabia for its abysmal human rights record and has stated that he believed Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman (widely known as MBS) ordered the killing of journalist Jamal Khashoggi. He pledged that, if elected, he would end U.S. support for the Saudi-UAE campaign in Yemen, making sure that "America does not check its values at the door to sell arms or buy oil." Biden called Turkey's President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan an "autocrat" and criticized his policies toward the Kurds. He also stated that there will be no more "blank checks" for Egypt's President Abdel Fatteh el-Sisi. 52

After taking office, the Biden administration declared that Washington will place human rights and defense of democracy at the center of American diplomacy, challenge the global rise of authoritarianism, and adhere to a foreign policy that "unites our democratic values with our diplomatic leadership."<sup>53</sup>

Biden's Middle East policies stand in direct opposition to his rhetoric: he is continuing the flawed strategies of his predecessors by embracing regional autocrats. The Biden administration refused to hold MBS accountable for the murder of Khashoggi despite the released CIA report directly implicating MBS in his murder.<sup>54</sup> Biden has continued to support Saudi Arabia and the UAE amidst their brutal military campaign in Yemen that plunged the country into a humanitarian crisis.55 He has refused to hold states such as Saudi Arabia, Egypt, the UAE, and others responsible (either through diplomatic means or sanctions) for their prolific use of surveillance and hacking technology on their own populations as well as on dissidents, journalists, and politicians abroad. 56 His administration has also continued to pour military aid and advanced weaponry into the region, announcing that it intended to proceed with the \$23 billion weapons sale (including the F-35 fighter jet) to the UAE that was initially approved under the Trump

administration in return for Abu Dhabi normalizing relations with Israel; approving a \$650 million arms package to Saudi Arabia; transferring a significant number of Patriot anti-missile systems to Saudi Arabia; authorizing an additional \$2.5 billion in arms sales to Egypt; and approving a weapons package worth nearly \$5 billion to Jordan, Saudi Arabia, and the UAE. <sup>57</sup> This is in addition to deploying F-22 fighter jets to the UAE following a missile attack launched by the Houthi movement in Yemen. <sup>58</sup>

"Support for Middle Eastern autocracies does violence to American interests, in addition to American values. In the Middle East, U.S. interests and values do not conflict."

These actions culminated in Biden's visit to the Middle East in July, where he bent a knee to these autocrats without the latter having to alter any of their policies that were opposed by the United States. After Biden's return to Washington, his administration went "back to basics," in McGurk's rhetoric, by approving a \$5.3 billion arms package to Riyadh and Abu Dhabi. 59 In the weeks following Biden's return and the approval of these weapons sales, Saudi Arabia sentenced a number of activists and critics of the regime to lengthy prison sentences, and the UAE arbitrarily detained

American lawyer Asim Ghafoor after convicting him in absentia of money laundering and tax evasion. <sup>60</sup> He was freed a month later, but only after paying a hefty fine. Such overtures make it clear: these regimes face no incentives to change their behavior as long as the United States continues to support them.

### CONCLUSION

The tremendous levels of support given to Middle East autocracies have been predicated on the false notion that these partnerships are inherently necessary for the advancement of American interests. If U.S. interests are to be broadly perceived as the safety and prosperity of the American people, how do these partners—propped up by U.S. aid and weaponry—advance either of them? Support for Middle Eastern autocracies does violence to American interests, in addition to American values. In the Middle East, U.S. interests and values do not conflict. But bringing them into harmony will require dramatic change.

These autocrats are unreliable and a strategic liability. Washington should end its complicity in the crimes and atrocities committed by their governments and recognize the destructiveness of these partnerships by ending weapons sales to their regimes and removing the expansive U.S. military footprint in the region. The myth of authoritarian stability is inherently flawed. Washington should tear up the blank checks it has written to these autocrats, bringing support for their regimes to a decisive end.

### **NOTES**

- 1. "US Remains Top Arms Exporter and Grows Market Share," BBC News, March 15, 2021; and A. Trevor Thrall and Jordan Cohen, "2021 Arms Sales Risk Index," Cato Institute.
- 2. For examples, see Steven Cook, "No Exit: Why the Middle East Still Matters to America," *Foreign Affairs* 99, no. 6 (2020): 133–42; and Hal Brands, "Biden Can Leave Afghanistan but Not the Middle East," *Bloomberg*, August 26, 2021.
- 3. For examples, see Justin Logan, "The Case for Withdrawing from the Middle East," *Defense Priorities*, September 30, 2020; Emma Ashford, "Unbalanced: Rethinking America's Commitment to the Middle East,"
- Strategic Studies Quarterly 12, no. 1 (2018): 127–48; David Blagden and Patrick Porter, "Desert Shield of the Republic? A Realist Case for Abandoning the Middle East," Security Studies 30, no. 1 (2021): 5–48; and Eugene Gholz, "Nothing Much to Do: Why America Can Bring All Troops Home from the Middle East," Quincy Paper no. 7, Quincy Institute, June 24, 2021.
- 4. For an overview, see: Iyad El-Baghdadi and Ahmed Gatnash, *The Middle East Crisis Factory: Tyranny, Resilience, and Resistance* (London: Hurst, 2021).
- 5. See David Horovitz, "A Mass Expression of Outrage

- against Injustice," Jerusalem Post, February 25, 2011.
- 6. Hasan Tariq Al Hasan, "'Arabs Are Not Ready for Democracy': The Orientalist Cravings of Arab Ruling Elites," *Open Democracy*, May 7, 2012.
- 7. Paul Pillar, "One Person, One Vote, One Time," *National Interest*, October 3, 2017.
- 8. Osamah Khalil, America's Dream Palace: Middle East Expertise and the Rise of the National Security State (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2016).
- 9. D. K. Fieldhouse, Western Imperialism in the Middle East 1914–1958 (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2008).
- 10. Melani Cammett et al., *A Political Economy of the Middle East*, 4th ed. (New York: Routledge, 2013).
- 11. Lloyd Gardner, *Three Kings: The Rise of an American Empire in the Middle East after World War II* (New York: The New Press, 2009).
- 12. Rashid Khalidi, *Sowing Crisis: The Cold War and American Dominance in the Middle East* (Boston: Beacon Press, 2010).
- 13. Michael Hudson, "The United States in the Middle East," in *International Relations of the Middle East*, ed. Louise Fawcett (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2019), pp. 339–67.
- 14. Raymond Hinnebusch, "The Middle East in World Hierarchy: Imperialism and Resistance," *Journal of International Relations and Development* 14, no. 2 (2011): 213–46.
- 15. Ola Salem, "Arab Regimes Are the World's Most Powerful Islamophobes," *Foreign Policy*, March 29, 2019.
- 16. For an overview, see: Gamal Selim, "The United States and the Arab Spring: The Dynamics of Political Engineering," *Arab Studies Quarterly* 35, no. 3 (2013): 255–72; Osamah Khalil, "The Counterrevolutionary Year: The Arab Spring, the Gulf Cooperation Council, and U.S. Foreign Policy in the Middle East," in *American Studies Encounters the Middle East*, ed. Alex Lubin and Marwan Kraidy (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2016); and Jon Hoffman, "Israel and the Counterrevolutionaries: Gauging Tel Aviv's Evolving Regional Alliances after the Arab Uprisings," *Durham Middle East Papers* no. 102 (2020).
- 17. See Jon Hoffman, "The Return of Great Power Competition to the Middle East: A Two-Level Game," *Middle East Policy* 28, no. 1 (2021): 87–104.
- 18. "Military and Security Developments Involving the

- People's Republic of China: 2020," Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2020; and Zak Doffman, "Pentagon Report Warns on Threat to U.S. from Russia's Dangerous Global Influence," *Forbes*, July 1, 2019.
- 19. Vivian Salama, "U.S. Threatens Egypt with Sanctions over Russian Arms Deal," *Wall Street Journal*, November 14, 2019; and Alexander Cornwell, "Gulf States Should Consider U.S. Ties When Dealing with China—Official," Reuters, May 7, 2020.
- 20. Matthew Petti, "US Central Command General: Weapons Sales to the Middle East Help Keep Out China," *National Interest*, June 11, 2020.
- 21. Mina Al-Oraibi, "Brett McGurk: US 'Going Back to Basics' with Middle East Policy," *The National*, November 25, 2021.
- 22. Jacob Magid, "UAE Envoy: If US Unwilling to Supply Weapons, We'll Have to Turn Elsewhere," *Times of Israel*, December 4, 2020.
- 23. For overviews, see Dmitri Trenin, What Is Russia Up to in the Middle East? (Cambridge: Polity, 2017); and Jonathan Fulton, ed., Routledge Handbook on China-Middle East Relations (New York: Routledge, 2021).
- 24. Jon Hoffman, "Neither Russia nor China Could Fill a U.S. Void in the Middle East," *Foreign Policy*, September 15, 2021.
- 25. See Bill Conerly, "China's Economic Miracle Is Ending," *Forbes*, May 4, 2021; and Christina Wilkie, "Putin's Invasion of Ukraine Will Knock 30 Years of Progress off the Russian Economy," *CNBC*, March 14, 2022.
- 26. See Jon Hoffman, "The Return of Great Power Competition to the Middle East: A Two-Level Game," *Middle East Policy* 28, no. 1 (2021): 87–104.
- 27. David Blagden and Patrick Porter, "Desert Shield of the Republic? A Realist Case for Abandoning the Middle East," *Security Studies* 30, no. 1 (2021): 5–48.
- 28. See Jon Hoffman, "The Return of Great Power Competition to the Middle East: A Two-Level Game," *Middle East Policy* 28, no. 1 (2021): 87–104.
- 29. Michelle Nichols and Humeyra Pamuk, "Russia Vetoes U.N. Security Action on Ukraine as China Abstains," Reuters, February 25, 2022.
- 30. Nadeen Ebrahim, "Why Biden's Key Mideast Allies Aren't Condemning Russia's Ukraine Invasion," *CNN*, March 2, 2022.

- 31. "Security Council Renews Arms Embargo, Travel Ban, Asset Freeze Imposed on Those Threatening Peace in Yemen, by 11 Votes in Favor, None against, 4 Abstentions," United Nations Security Council, February 28, 2022.
- 32. See MFA Russia (@mfa\_russia), "In a phone call, President Vladimir #Putin and Crown Prince of Abu Dhabi, Deputy Supreme Commander of the UAE Armed Forces @ MohamedBinZayed praised the level of #RussiaUAE interaction in the political, trade, economic and other fields," Twitter post, March 1, 2022, 9:44 a.m.
- 33. Ali Abbas Ahmadi, "UAE Does About Turn and Finally Condemns Russian Invasion of Ukraine at UN," *New Arab*, March 3, 2022.
- 34. "UAE Keen to Cooperate with Russia on Energy Security, Says UAE Minister," Reuters, March 17, 2022.
- 35. Dion Nissenbaum, Stephen Kalin, and David S. Cloud, "Saudi, Emirati Leaders Decline Calls with Biden during Ukraine Crisis," *Wall Street Journal*, March 8, 2022.
- 36. "Exclusive: Saudi Arabia Doubles Second-Quarter Russian Fuel Oil Imports for Power Generation," Reuters, July 15, 2022.
- 37. Maha El Dahan and Ahmad Ghaddar, "OPEC+ Agrees Tiny Output Rise in Setback for Biden," Reuters, August 3, 2022; and Rory Jones and Stephen Kalin, "Saudi Aramco Posts 90% Jump in Profits, Generating Billions for Kingdom," *Wall Street Journal*, August 14, 2022.
- 38. Javier Blas, "The Saudi-Russian Oil Axis Snubs Biden with Production Cuts," *Bloomberg*, October 5, 2022.
- 39. See, respectively, Stephen Kalin and Summer Said, "Saudi Arabia Invites China's Xi to Visit Kingdom amid Strained U.S. Relations," *Wall Street Journal*, March 14, 2022; and Summer Said and Stephen Kalin, "Saudi Arabia Considers Accepting Yuan Instead of Dollars for Chinese Oil Sales," *Wall Street Journal*, March 15, 2022.
- 40. See, respectively, Phelim Kine, "Xi Jinping's Saudi Trip Seeks to Exploit Riyadh-Washington Tensions," *Politico*, August 16, 2022; and "Saudi Arabia-China Relations Strengthen with Aramco-Sinopec Deal," *Al-Monitor*, August 4, 2022.
- 41. Yousef Saba et al., "Russia's Rich Look to Stash Wealth in Dubai," Reuters, March 10, 2022.
- 42. David Kirkpatrick et al., "How a Playground for the Rich Could Undermine Sanctions on Oligarchs," *New York Times*, March 9, 2022.

- 43. For comprehensive opinion polling conducted throughout the region, see "The 2019–2020 Arab Opinion Index," Arab Center Washington DC, November 16, 2020.
- 44. For overviews and empirical research on the subject, see Kurt Gaubatz, "Democratic States and Commitment in International Relations," International Organization 50, no. 1 (1996): 109-39; William Reed, "Alliance Duration and Democracy: An Extension and Cross-Validation of 'Democratic States and Commitment in International Relations," American Journal of Political Science 41, no. 3 (1997): 1072-78; and D. Scott Bennett, "Testing Alternative Models of Alliance Duration, 1816–1984," American Journal of Political Science 41, no. 3 (1997): 846-78. For overviews and empirical research on the subject, see: Caitlin Talmadge, The Dictator's Army: Battlefield Effectiveness in Authoritarian Regimes (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2015); Zoltan Barany, How Armies Respond to Revolutions and Why (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2016); and Sean Burns, Revolts and the Military in the Arab Spring: Popular Uprisings and the Politics of Repression (London: I. B. Tauris, 2018).
- 45. See David Kirkpatrick et al., "How American Hopes for a Deal in Egypt Were Undercut," *New York Times*, August 17, 2013; Shadi Hamid, "The False Promise of 'Pro-American' Autocrats," Brookings Institution, March 19, 2020; and Jon Hoffman, "Washington's Blank Check for the United Arab Emirates Must End," *Foreign Policy*, November 3, 2021.
- 46. See, respectively, "Former Advisor to Presidential Candidate among Three Defendants Charged with Acting as Agents of a Foreign Government," Department of Justice, July 20, 2021; Ellen Nakashima and Greg Bensinger, "Former Twitter Employees Charged with Spying for Saudi Arabia by Digging into the Accounts of Kingdom Critics," Washington Post, November 6, 2019; Mark Mazzetti and David Kirkpatrick, "Retired General Investigated over Undisclosed Lobbying for Qatar," New York Times, June 7, 2022; and Joel Schectman and Christopher Bing, "Ex-U.S. Intel Operatives Admit Hacking American Networks for UAE," Reuters, September 15, 2021.
- 47. Melani Cammett et al., *A Political Economy of the Middle East*, 4th ed. (New York: Routledge, 2013).
- 48. "Human Rights in Middle East and North Africa—Review in 2020," Amnesty International, 2020.
- 49. Matthew Petti and Trita Parsi, "No Clean Hands: The Interventions of Middle East Powers, 2010–2020," Quincy Paper no. 8, July 19, 2021.
- 50. Sean Yom, From Resilience to Revolution: How Foreign Interventions Destabilize the Middle East (New York: Columbia University Press, 2016).

- 51. Nader Hashemi, "The Arab Spring, U.S. Foreign Policy, and the Question of Democracy in the Middle East," *Denver Journal of International Law and Policy* 41, no. 1 (2012): 31–46.
- 52. Jon Hoffman, "The Middle East and the 2020 U.S. Presidential Election: Change or Continuity?," *Democracy for the Arab World Now (DAWN)*, October 27, 2020.
- 53. Antony J. Blinken, "Putting Human Rights at the Center of U.S. Foreign Policy," press release, U.S. Department of State, February 24, 2021.
- 54. Julian Barnes and David Sanger, "Saudi Crown Prince Is Held Responsible for Khashoggi Killing in U.S. Report," *New York Times*, July 17, 2021.
- 55. Trita Parsi, "Biden Is Enabling America's Indefensible History with Saudi Arabia," MSNBC, January 25, 2022.
- 56. Ronin Bergman and Mark Mazzetti, "The Battle for the World's Most Powerful Cyberweapon," *New York Times*, January 31, 2022.

- 57. Mohamad Bazzi, "Biden Is Doubling-Down on Trump's Mistake of Arms Deals with This Rogue Regime," Washington Post, September 21, 2021; Andrew Desiderio, "Senate Backs Biden Admin Weapons Sale to Saudi Arabia," Politico, December 7, 2021; David S. Cloud, "U.S. Sends Patriot Missiles to Saudi Arabia, Fulfilling Urgent Request," Wall Street Journal, March 21, 2022; Jennifer Hansler, "Biden Administration Authorizes \$2.5 Billion in Arms Sales to Egypt despite Human Rights Concerns," CNN, January 25, 2022; and Stephen Losey, "Biden Administration Approves \$4.2B F-16 Sale to Jordan," Defense News, February 4, 2022.
- 58. Jon Gambrell, "US F-22 Fighter Jets Arrive in UAE after Houthi Attacks," Associated Press, February 12, 2022.
- 59. Mike Stone, "U.S. to Resupply Saudi and UAE Missile Defense Systems," Reuters, August 2, 2022.
- 60. See, respectively, Aziz El Yaakoubi, "Saudi Woman Gets 45-Year Prison Term for Social Media Posts, Rights Group Says," Reuters, August 30, 2022; and John Yoon, "American Lawyer Is Released from Detention in the UAE," *New York Times*, August 13, 2022.

### RELATED PUBLICATIONS FROM THE CATO INSTITUTE

**Middle East Security** by Justin Logan, *Cato Handbook for Policymakers*, 9th ed. (Washington: Cato Institute, 2022)

2021 Arms Sales Risk Index by A. Trevor Thrall and Jordan Cohen, study (January 18, 2022)

**Public Opinion on War and Terror: Manipulated or Manipulating?** by John Mueller, white paper (August 10, 2021)

The New Faces of Internationalism: How Generational Change Is Reshaping American Foreign Policy Attitudes by A. Trevor Thrall and Erik Goepner, Working Paper no. 62 (March 25, 2021)

Paying Them to Hate Us: The Effect of U.S. Military Aid on Anti-American Terrorism, 1968–2014 by Eugen Dimant, Tim Krieger, and Daniel Meierrieks, Research Briefs in Economic Policy no. 235 (October 7, 2020)

**Freedom In the Muslim World** by Mustafa Akyol, Economic Development Bulletin no. 33 (August 25, 2020)

### **CITATION**

Hoffman, Jon. "A Shaky Foundation: The Myth of Authoritarian Stability in the Middle East," Policy Analysis no. 939, Cato Institute, Washington, DC, December 20, 2022.



The views expressed in this paper are those of the author(s) and should not be attributed to the Cato Institute, its trustees, its Sponsors, or any other person or organization. Nothing in this paper should be construed as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress. Copyright © 2022 Cato Institute. This work by the Cato Institute is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 International License.